
MINUTES of the MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL (virtually)

Via MS Teams, held 7.30 pm on

TUESDAY 30 March 2021

(Originally the meeting was scheduled for Monday 29th March 2021, 

however due to problems with the Clerk’s e-mail provider, the links were not 

able to be sent, so the meeting was re-scheduled for the following day)

Present (virtually):
Councillor Dalton (in the chair), Councillors Stead, Young, Bell and Manley.   
In Attendance:

Miss P Saunders (Clerk) 

Members of the Public:
Three

(Before the meeting commenced, Cllr Dalton apologized for the IT problems experienced yesterday)
1. Apologies for absence: Cllr Barritt, B/Cllr Davis
2. To approve the Minutes of the Meeting held 22 February 2021. These were approved, initialed on each page and fully signed.
3. Matters arising from the Minutes other than listed below: There were none not already listed under the agenda items.

4. Declarations of Interest: No new declarations were declared.
5. Parish Owned Buildings: a) Parish Building: Rates for 2021/2022 £474.05 (no increase from last year)
b) Old School Community Centre: Cllr Young reported that rates were Nil and that internal painting was being carried out.

c) Village Hall:   The pot hole in the entrance road to the Village Hall has been filled by Barry King and his crew.  Our thanks to Barry and his team. 

Roof: Cllr Young advised that one grant had been declined but others were still pending.  The formal specification on the roof was due very shortly from the surveyor. 
6. Highway Matters:  NCR Footpath/cycle-way, Rectification work has now commenced.  From 17 March until the end of the month stripping off of the old material will take place on an ad hoc basis.  The footway will remain open during this time.  From 1 April, the footway will be closed for up to two days for the actual sealing to take place.  Once completed the work will be inspected by a KCC Highway inspector.
Sign opp Lower Bell pub has been damaged.  537871 refers – works being programmed.  KCC Highways re-contacted and suggested new sign goes on other side of the road. Target date for work 4 March 2021.- KCC are awaiting for the post to be delivered and will programme work asap. New sign will be position in its original place as the opposite side of the road is not appropriate for several reasons including land not owned by KCC and directional signs should be on the left hand side when you are approaching a junction. KCC Highways advised that a smaller sign could be erected on the other side of the junction, where there is already an empty post.  Clerk was requested to obtain an update. 
Highway Improvement Plan (HIP): The HIP has been reviewed and returned to KCC Highways, as they are in a position to move forward and will be in due course. We have been requested to provide more details on some areas. This information has now been updated by us and will be forwarded to KCC Highways. 
Horse barriers: New Court Rd footpath/cycleway: Included in the HIP as above. 

Dossier on condition of Church Street: Photographs supplied via Cllr Bell – submitted to KCC Highways and problems on the road surface (Church Street) also logged under 559275. KCC have advised that at the current time they cannot afford to resurface the road and it does not figure in their Road Resurfacing Team proposed 2021-22 surfacing list. In the meantime arrangements will be made for some repairs. They acknowledge that the road does look a sorry state with the patchwork quilt of reinstatements and cracks that will be monitored to ensure safety is not compromised. “ Under investigation”.
KCC Highways also advise that all of the roads and footways in Kent are inspected routinely, and the Church Street is inspected six months. The roads are subject to a driven inspection by the team of Highway Inspectors who record and rectify areas that require safety repairs. A request has been made to suggest that at the next inspection is a walked inspection rather than a driven inspection.
Horse crossing point fencing on NCR (Church Street), three upright posts and the slats have been removed, are missing:  Reported to KCC Highways 552761 refers. “Risk assessed, no action required” 
Accident on New Court Rd on Sunday 21 February 2021. 40mph sign hit and laying in the field/ditch.  Reported to KCC Highways 556745 refers, under investigation. 

40 mph sign in Church Street, pole rotting:  Reported to KCC Highways 556748, “works being programmed – works completed. Cllr Bell was requested to check that this work had been carried out.  It was confirmed later in the meeting by a member of the public that it had been addressed. 
Road works at the top of Bull Lane (Culand Cottages) for approx. 7 days with the road closed.  No buses were passing through Burham for that period. 

Litter Cams: A pilot scheme is taking place in Maidstone: Once conclusions from Maidstone pilot scheme are available, TMBC will look at taking this forward in our area. 

Double Yellow Lines, Bell Lane: The informal consultation process has been completed. TMBC will be progressing to the formal consultation sometime after the elections (5 May). BPC will be part of that formal consultation process. 

The traffic movements in Bell Lane (in relation to TM/20/02988, Transport Assessment) were discussed at the February meeting.  It was the opinion that the figures quoted appear to be low.  It was suggested that the Parish Council carry out their own traffic movement count (once the schools re-opened) to compare.  Three areas were suggested a) Bell Lane car park, b) Bell Lane/Bell Crescent junction c) Court Rd end between the hours of 8 am – 9 am (school drop off times). To be discussed further once the schools re-opened.  As the application had now been withdrawn – this was deferred until any new application had been submitted. 
KCC Highway works programme for 2021/22 and 2022/23: Rochester Rd, footway, from outside 402 to approx. outside 484, surface preservation and Scarborough Terrace to Whitehouse Crescent surface preservation on the road. 

It was reported that PROW signs (for horse riders, cyclists and pedestrians) had been erected on bridleways but may cause confusion in relation to the cycleway/footway along side New Court Rd which was not a bridleway. It was suggested that a letter be written to the local stables/British Horse Society just confirming that the signs relate to the PROW’s not the cycleway/footway.  This was AGREED, Cllr Bell to draft a letter. 
7. Car Park Facilities, Church Street:  A verbal survey took place with Church Street residents in relation to additional parking facilities and other aspects. Without a doubt yes more parking is wanted and/or needed. This information was forwarded to Trenport. (Also see under planning applications). The Clerk and Cllr Bell summarized the survey. From the information provided by Trenport, it was the opinion that an extension of the existing car park would not happen for various reasons.  Low level lighting/CCTV was discussed for any new parking.  Clerk was requested to contact our existing CCTV provider to ascertain how CCTV would work in low level lighting areas. Cllr Dalton thanked Cllr Bell for carrying out the survey. 
8. General Planning Applications (Approved/Refused/Appeals submitted): TM/20/02794/FL: Kooland, Rochester Rd, Burham Refused in January 2021:  Appeal submitted.
TM/20/02988/OA: Trenport: 58 dwellings, land northwest of Bell Lane: Application withdrawn. Trenport intends to re-submit the application within the next 4-5 weeks taking into account comments made by statutory consultees where required.
Cllr Dalton confirmed the above application had been withdrawn due to ecology and archaeology reasons.  TMBC will not accept amendments – either amended applications are withdrawn or refused. He also confirmed that Trenport are looking at alternative access to the site and the potential for a running track around the playing field.  
9. Financial Matters & Authorisation of Accounts for payment: Chairman to confirm and sign bank balances against minutes from February for Bank of Ireland and Nationwide.  This task was carried out, although the Nationwide statement was signed the following day.   

Clerk has submitted a VAT claim for the period Oct 2020 – Dec 2020 for the value of £517.48. Never received the original claim, so re-submitted on 05.02.21. Checked 19.02.21 – still not received, requested to re-call next week for an update. Resubmitted 24.02.21 – now paid
Clerk pay increase from April 2021 confirmed as 1%.  This is the pay increase awarded to TMBC employees, which the Clerk’s increase shadows.  
New website: Whilst the cost of building a new website (via “Cllr Manley student”) has been agreed  - £200 in vouchers - this did not include any hosting for the 1st year. The cost for hosting (year 1) would be £180 plus vat for which an invoice would be raised.  This cost needs confirming/agreeing.  This was discussed and AGREED. New advice has been received from KALC to advise that at least the cost of hosting (£180) should be covered by their grant (November 2020 minutes originally refer) and possibly even the building costs in vouchers.  Clerk has submitted a claim form for the full amount, The receipt for the vouchers and invoice for the hosting will need to be submitted in due course.  Cllr Dalton confirmed that he would purchase the Amazon vouchers. 
It was confirmed that the building and transferring of the new website but under the same website name “burhampc.kentparishes.gov.uk” is nearing completion and should be “live” shortly.
E-mail received from TMBC in relation to Y2Crew Summer activity Programme: asking for a financial contribution and/or in kind contribution such as free hire or an indoor venue or sports facility, equipment or staff.  This was discussed and it was AGREED to contribute £100. .
E-mail received from Rubicon skate board trainers: Requesting to run a training day at our ramp to promote skateboarding, “Talent Pathway” for the Olympics in 2021 and 2024. Costs to us involved £920 for a full day including competition.  This was discussed and due to the costs involved declined. It was also advised that grant funding for Rubicon may be available via other sources. 
Direct Debit: Excluding the salaries, there are three regular payments which could be made via direct debit: KCOM (monthly), DS Smith (approx. every 5/6 weeks), Ezy Clean (every 2 months). Information already obtained on processes for direct debit set-up.  This was discussed and it was AGREED that all three should be set-up as direct debt.
Burham Parish Council has been offered a battery powered pruning device from a Wouldham resident, at a cost of £10. It was the opinion that this kit would be useful.  Cllr Young advised that he was waiting for the resident to return his call.
Rates received for Bell Lane and Church Street car park for 2021/2022: Church Street £598.80, Bell Lane NIL, as small business relief applied.  No increase from last year.
Dr Pile retirement gift: Whilst originally tickets to a tennis tournament had been suggested, it appeared that no tickets were available for 2021. Therefore as Dr Pile was a keen gardener, gardening vouchers were suggested of £100. This was discussed and AGREED. Cllr Bell advised that she was in a position to assist, with a reimbursement being made to her once a receipt had been submitted. 
Bank position (Bank of Ireland) as at 26 March 2021                     
£ 16,344.59  
Bank position (Nationwide) as at 1 March 2021


£ 17,004.21 
Income received since the last meeting:
Nationwide Interest







0.65

HM Rev (VAT Reclaim)





        517.48

Mrs Good Cod parking donation (Jan & Feb)



          90.00
Charles Stanley Dividends





        643.69
All Recycle Ltd (Clothing) February




          72.00






Total








      1323.82














          
	DD
	British Gas (11 March)
	Electricity Parish Building
	27.06

	DD
	SSE (19 March) 
	Street lighting
	57.19

	DD
	HM rev
	NI Contributions
	858.72

	3876
	DS Smith recycling
	Uplift Feb
	31.80

	3877
	Cleansing Service Grp
	Cess pit emptying parish building
	134.00

	3878
	P Saunders – Clerk
	Salary
	1255.31

	3879*
	P Saunders – Clerk
	Imprest
	11.36

	3880
	J Pannell – Park Warden
	Salary
	181.30

	3881
	L Benny – Odd Job
	Salary
	260.10

	3882
	KCOM
	Monthly internet & phone
	36.46

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	TOTAL
	2853.30

	
	
	
	


*please sign imprest book
10. Other Notified Matters: Trenport lease on Court Meadow (expires April 2021): Trenport have advised that in principle they are happy to extend the lease for another 2 years under peppercorn rent. We await further information from them.  Cllr Dalton advised that he would re-contact Trenport. 
Previous contractors re-contacted in relation to quote for a 3rd pedestrian gate into Court Meadow, where the hedge breached area in Court Rd. Clerk advised that she would contact J Dowle fencing as the previous contractors had not come back to her. 
Light in ornamental telephone box: Cllr Young advised that he will check the bulb, to ascertain if it is just the bulb that is not working.  He advised that the lighting unit is inoperative and would purchase a new unit. 
Cllr Manley attended his virtual Councillors training (via KALC) on 23 February.

Bell Lane car park lights inoperative: Contractors called out. Street lights at Model Cottages also inoperative, same contractor called to investigate. Bell Lane: Burnt out lantern removed and double arm bracket cut back to single arm, one lantern repaired and left in light, double arm column requires shrubs to be cut back to access the door before repair can be completed, shrubs now cut back by us.  Further work to be completed by Contractors. Model Cottages: Fuse had failed again in the pole box – columns left in light. Three weeks later Model Cottage lights were not working again, contractors called again. Cllr Young advised that Bell lane car park lights were now operating.  Clerk was requested to check with contractors re Model Cottages.
It was reported that a kerb at the entrance to Bell Lane car park had come loose again. Cllr Bell was asked if Barry King could look at and re-lay if possible.

MUGA Basketball rings (deferred from November 2020): Suggestion from Cllr Manley to replace the basketball rings which incorporate the proper eyelet hooks, costs being £129.99 each inc vat (£108.33 ex vat).  This was discussed and AGREED. 

Also deferred from 2020: Blue steel bench and red bin in play area: Consider repaint.  This was discussed and Clerk was requested to obtain a quote from Emma Ellwood.
A joint letter from WPC and BPC sent to Matthew Scott, Police & Crime Commissioner – requesting a police officer be assigned to our villages. Clerk requested to ascertain if WPC had received any response.
Census 2021 was 21 March 2021: 

A planning application has been received by TMBC (TM/21/00575/FL) The Windmill Public House, conversion and extension of existing public house to residential dwellings (4 x 2 bed flats, two on ground- floor, 2 on first floor). This was discussed.  It was advised that many objections had been submitted to TMBC. Cllr Dalton advised that the Borough Councillors will call this into committee, taking away any decision from officers. BPC Planning committee will be submitting their observations in due course. 
Request received asking permission for an East Egg hunt on the recreation ground, due to Covid 19 regulations, permission was declined.
Cllr Young advised that both the CCTV had been checked and were working properly. 
New plants (via Cllr Bell) have been purchased for the war memorial gardens. Cllr Bell advised that the horse trough opposite the war memorial had been re-planted with geraniums and the wheel barrows (Whitehouse Crescent Green)  had been “topped up” as well.
Borough Councillors report for March 2021: Parish Precepts: The TMBC budget and Council Tax was agreed at the Council meeting on 23rd February. You will remember that TMBC not only collects its own part of the council tax but also the council tax for KCC, parish council’s precepts, the Police and the Fire and Rescue Service. Council Tax details are attached including the parish precepts. 

Waste Collection and Recycling Rates: Whilst much of what Urbaser, our waste contractor, does is well below standards, TMBC is working to correct that. It is frustrating when our Council put a great deal into the Due Diligence process and subsequent management of the contract to avoid this happening. We must watch and wait but it is essential that residents keep reporting missed bins and that parishes report failure to empty litter bins and dog fouling bins.

Not all is bad though 56.1% of residents waste is now recycled making TMBC the top recycling borough / district  in Kent

TMBC is the  7th  district in the UK for recycling improvement, from latest DEFRA figures

Our recycling collections have increased collections to those before COVID and are:

+78% plastic, cans etc.

+47% Residual waste.

+37% Paper, card.

+70% Garden waste 
An enquiry was made regarding Saturday bulky refuse. It was confirmed that no further information was available in relation to the reinstatement at this stage. 

(a) Clerk: No new matters to be discussed. 
(b) Chairman:  No new matters to be discussed. 
(c) Councillors:  Cllr Stead advised that mud was collecting top of Bell Lane/Rochester Rd. Clerk was requested to ask our handyman to remove.   

Cllr Manley reminded attendees that the war memorial was 100 year old in October and perhaps a rededication of the war memorial could be arranged.  This was AGREED.  Cllr Dalton to contact Rev Mike Hayes in the first instance. 

Cllr Bell requested permission to have Easter eggs for the local children around the tree at Whitehouse Crescent.  This was discussed and AGREED.  It was also suggested that some children may like to draw/colour an Easter picture for some of the elderly residents. It was the opinion that this was a great idea and was AGREED. 

11. Public Participation: Comments were made in relation to the Windmill Public house application, including “only traditional pub left in village”, “community place to meet” and “deserves our support”. One of the members of the public confirmed that their objections had been submitted to TMBC and a copy had been forwarded to us for information which may assist when our own observations, from BPC’s planning Committee were submitted. Cllr Dalton confirmed that whilst he was a member of TMBC Area 3 Planning Committee; he had no influence on any observations submitted by our planning committee.

A member of the public requested a copy of the Church Street survey, this was AGREED. 

Details in relation to staff numbers at the current Doctors surgery and at Peter Village when the surgery moves was provided by the Clerk, which included that providing recruitment is successful (there is a national shortage of GP’s), there  would be 3 GP’s (2 new, 1 existing) at the new site.
Concerns were expressed in relation to the A228 closure south bound for 6 days over Easter and that Church Street should not be highlighted as a diversion. Previously when diversion routes were used, HGV’s caused many problems within the Village. Cllr Dalton advised that he would contact the TMBC leader, to request he raise our concerns with KCC Cabinet Member for Highways.

Further comments were submitted in relation to the now withdrawn Bell Lane planning application. It was advised that everyone would need to wait for the newly submitted application due end of April, but Burham Parish Council would try to obtain the best outcomes for all. 
12. Date of Next Meeting: Monday 26 April 2021 7.30 pm –  Annual Meetings of Electors -Virtual meeting.
Please note: Due to the potential change in regulations regarding virtual meetings, the 26th April 2021 meetings may also include the Annual Meeting of Parish Council (Election of Officers), which is normally held in May. This will be confirmed either way nearer the time. 

There being no further business, the virtual meeting closed at 9.10 pm.
Signed as a correct record of the proceedings:
S I G N E D ……………………………………….

Date ………………………………
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